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 GREAT HANWOOD PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES of the Great Hanwood Parish Council Meeting, convened at St Thomas’ Church Extension on Tuesday 24th September 2013 at 7:30pm
PRESENT: 

Councillors:

M Roughan (Chairman)



G Lewis



M Hood



K Bromage
R Evans (arrived 8:10pm)
In Attendance
Caroline Higgins, Clerk 




PC J Summerfield, West Mercia Police
Members of the public:


4 members of the public: M Davies; A Walklett; N Cooper K Thomas

APOLOGIES:
R Evans (late arrival due to SALC Area Committee Meeting); 

J Percival (attending AGM of Rea Valley Community First Responders);
R Butler –Work commitments
	Minute Ref.
	Minute
	Proposer/Seconder/
Action

	13/14/58
	WELCOME AND PUBLIC SESSION:
The Chairman welcomed those attending.  He opened the public session and invited PC Summerfield to give the police report.

	

	13/14/59
	POLICE REPORT:
PC Summerfield summarised his latest report, dated 30th August and gave limited details of the 4 incidents of anti-social behaviour on the Caradoc View estate.  It was resolved to make arrangements for a multi-agency meeting to discuss the ongoing issues and potential solutions.
He described recent restructuring of the police team and reported that an additional CSO and 2 Special Constables would be assigned to this area.


	Clerk to arrange meeting with Severnside, WM Police and Fire Service

	13/14/60
	SHROPSHIRE COUNCILLOR’S REPORT:

This item was deferred due to R Evans being delayed.  At 8:10pm R Evans arrived and was invited to give his report.  He reported on voluntary redundancies at SC and budget cuts.  He confirmed that Shirehall would be sold and that the waste collection with Veolia would be re-negotiated.  All services are under review.
He reported on the following local issues;

A5 Edgebold roundabout – plans will be available to view at LJC meeting on 9th Oct 2013 at Ford Village Hall.
	

	13/14/61
	LONGDEN, FORD AND REA VALLEY LJC REPORT: 

J Fox reported that a planning meeting had been held on 11th September, when it became apparent that the future administration of the LJC meetings was unclear.  Grant applications and threatened local services were discussed, including the discontinuity of the Dial-a-Ride service.
The next meeting will be held at Ford Parish Hall on 9th Oct 2013.  All are welcome to attend.
	

	13/14/62
	PUBLIC COMMENTS:
Mr A Walklett passed a cheque for £500.00 to the Parish Council, being funds arising from the HARM and the JIGSAW History Project.  This money was earmarked by a resolution for a specific community use, which was yet to be determined..  
	Clerk to bank cheque

	13/14/63
	APOLOGIES:
The apologies from J Percival and R Butler were noted and accepted by the council
	MR/JF

	13/14/64

	DECLARATIONS OF DISCLOSABLE PECUNIARY INTERESTS & REQUESTS FOR DISPENSATIONS:
None


	

	13/14/65
	PARISH COUNCIL VACANCY:
The Clerk confirmed that no applications had been received.
	

	13/14/66
	MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETINGS:
The minutes of the meeting held on 23rd July 2013 were taken as read.  An amendment to the heading (deleting the word ‘Annual’ from the first line) was agreed and the minutes were subsequently accepted as a true record.

The minutes of the Planning Meeting held on 7th August 2013 were circulated at the meeting, read and agreed as a true record.  

The Chairman signed both sets of minutes.


	

	13/14/67
	MATTERS ARISING:
1. Oaklands View Raised Platform – K Bromage reported that the newly installed platform was just 15mm high and was having no discernible impact on traffic speeds.
2. Post Office Lane – J Fox confirmed that clippings and the steps still needed to be cleared and the remainder of the hedge remained uncut. R Evans reported he was still trying to resolve the issue.   Ringway contract does not include for collection of clippings.  He suggested the Council write formally to SC pressing for a resolution.

3. SITA Plaque – K Bromage reported that the plaque would not fit on the post outside the play area.  
4. Litter Bin, Caradoc View Play Area – The Clerk reported that SC were willing to donate a metal waste bin and install it in October.
	Clerk to write to K Aitken

KB & Clerk to agree suitable position

	13/14/68
	PARISH MATTERS: 
1. Bridge Lane Traffic Mirrors – The Council considered a request from the residents of Bridge Lane to cover the costs of installing the mirrors, to be purchased by residents.  The cost of installation by SC is not expected to exceed £63.14 & VAT.
The Council resolved unanimously to use the earmarked reserve remaining from the 2008 Highways Maintenance Grant to fund the installation.  (Power LGA 1972, S137.1) 
2. Bench by Caradoc View Bus Stop – The council considered whether to repair or replace the bench, which is dedicated to Mrs W Jones.  Mrs Davies informed the Council that Mrs Jones had a son living in the area and it was decided to write to him asking his views and inviting the family to contribute to the repair or replacement of the bench.  If replaced, the Council will consider moving the bench forward, to enable users to see approaching buses.

	GL/KB
Clerk to write to Mrs Jones’ family.

Clerk to obtain quotes for suitable replacement

	13/14/69
	CARADOC VIEW BUS SHELTER:
1. Anti-social Behaviour – The Clerk detailed the recent incidents of abuse, which have been reported by residents.  The shelter has recently been cleaned and disinfected and the police made aware of the on-going issues.  PC J Summerfield reported that the police had spoken to the owner of the hedge and requested it be replaced by a fence.

2. Alteration of bus shelter – The Council resolved to invite tenders for the alteration of the shelter.  The clerk will investigate the availability of a grant to alter the shelter.
At 8:10pm R Evans arrived.  He was invited to give the Shropshire Council report
	

	13/14/70
	CARADOC VIEW PLAY AREA:
1. Anti-social behaviour – The council endorsed the Clerk’s recent actions to remove offensive graffiti.   PC Summerfield reported that an adult had been seen to bring alcohol onto the play area but this person had subsequently left the area.  Patrols were visiting regularly and youths had dispersed onto nearby waste land.  
The council approved the leaflet produced by CSO A Roberts.  PC Summerfield reported that Severnside had offered to print the leaflets and the CSOs will deliver them by hand.   It was agreed that a multi-agency approach was the best way forward with the emphasis on re-education.   PC Summerfield reported that there had also been an arson incident on the Caradoc View estate which gave the fire service some concerns.  They had been unable to identify the arsonist but investigations continued.  They had asked to be involved in any action.

It was resolved to arrange a multi-agency meeting with Severnside.  

The Chairman declared a non-disclosable pecuniary Interest as the Chairman of an associated Severnside Company, (Andy Walters Electrical Contractors) and abstained from the discussion.

2. Snagging Issues – The clerk reported she was vigorously pursuing a substantive response and meeting with Sovereign on the snagging issues identified in the Post-Installation inspection.
3. Grass Clippings – The Council resolved to request the clippings be collected by SC when they cut the grass
	Clerk to follow up

Clerk

	13/14/71
	WAR MEMORIAL:

1. Hedge Cutting – It was resolved to arrange to trim the hedge around the war memorial before the Remembrance Sunday service.
2. Poppy Wreath – It was resolved to order a Poppy Wreath from the Royal British Legion.
3. Memorial Garden – The Council considered the feasibility of creating a memorial garden on land owned by Punch Taverns.  It was decided to wait until the planning application affecting the land was decided before taking this idea forward. 
	GL/KB
RE/GL

Review at a later date

	13/14/72
	PLANNING MATTERS:

1. Planning Applications;

a. 13/02067/FUL – The Cock Inn PH, Hanwood – The Council considered the revised proposals to build 2 houses on the land, utilising a shared access and revised landscaping scheme. 

The Chairman suspended standing orders and invited those residents present to give their views on the revised plans.  All present maintained their objections, particularly with respect to the loss of amenity open space.  They also expressed their view that the site was intended as a memorial garden and should be preserved for this purpose.  The Council returned to Standing Orders.

It was proposed that the Council object to the revised proposals on the following grounds; 

· Loss of amenity

· Conflict with activities of Hanwood Bowling Club

· Safety concerns over new access

· Landscaping concerns

· Impact on War Memorial due to the proximity of the houses and the landscaping

· Over-development of site.

The proposal was carried unanimously and thus it was resolved.  Cllr Evans stated his vote is based upon the facts known to him at the time and he reserved the right to vote freely at any subsequent meeting of the Shropshire Council Planning Committee in the light of any new facts known at that time.
b. 13/03584/FUL – Lower Edgebold Farm, First Floor Extension – It was unanimously resolved to offer no objections to this application.

c. 13/03232/FUL - 4 & 5 The Barns, Nobold, Garage – It was resolved to offer no objections to this application.

d. 13/02910/FUL, The Oaklands, Hanwood Bank – The Council noted that an objection lodged by SC Highways division had been withdrawn following satisfactory improvements to the visibility from the existing access.  The recommendation by the Highways Division that the developer makes a contribution of £8,000 towards the provision of a pedestrian crossing was welcomed.
The Council noted that the CIL Liability had been determined as £0.00 for the scheme, due to the amount of existing in-use floor space.  In view of the reduced development costs arising from the determination it was resolved to request that the developer provide improved landscaping to the backs of the gardens along Caradoc View.  
It was noted that the letter of commitment to lapse the Care Home planning permission had still not been seen.  The clerk was asked to follow this up.

At 9:25pm it was resolved to lift Standing orders to enable the business on the agenda to be completed.

Mrs Davies commented that she still objected to the development as it is outside the development boundary of the village.  She also objected on the grounds that the access road is too narrow for two vehicles to pass and is a bridleway.  The Council noted her comments.
It was then resolved unanimously to write to Shropshire Council requesting the letter of commitment to lapse the Care Home permission; to reiterate that the access quality be as high as possible and to welcome the proposed £8,000 contribution towards a pedestrian crossing but requesting a larger contribution be made by the developer.

2. Planning Decisions;

a. 13/01935/OUT – Karriholme, Nobold – Application withdrawn

b. 13/03008/TPO – 26 Chestnut Close, TPO – Part approved,(removal of dying tree);  Part refused, (removal of tops).  The Chairman declared a non-disclosable interest , as the trees in question overhang his property.  
c. 13/02562/FUL – Hanwood Village Hall - Changing Rooms – Permission granted for 10 years
3. SAM.Dev Revised Preferred Options consultation – Cruckmeole Farm – (site HAN011R) – The public comments arising from the recent public meeting in Pontesbury parish were noted by GHPC.  It was resolved that GHPC support the resolution of Pontesbury PC to support the reduction in numbers to 25 houses.

4. Annual Review of Place Plan – It was resolved to defer this item to the next meeting.
	GL/JF

No objections
No objections
Clerk to action

Noted

Noted

Noted

RE/GL 

RE/GL

	13/14/73
	ROAD SAFETY CONCERNS & PEDESTRIAN CROSSING: 
1. Community Led Concerns - The Council noted that SC has not yet responded to the list of Community Led Concerns submitted in May.
2. Rotational VAS – The Council resolved to request a report on the reliability of the VAS and to express concern over the frequent problems, in order to enable the Council to assess the value of the system for the next financial year.                 
	Noted

Clerk to action

	13/14/74
	STREET LIGHTING:

1. The Clerk suggested the Council again consider replacing the existing lights with energy efficient LED lanterns.  This would probably require a large capital investment but would bring significant savings in electricity.  The Clerk was authorised to investigate the options.
2. Lights not working – KB reported problems with the light near to the garages.   
	Clerk to undertake cost/benefit analysis

Clerk to investigate and arrange repair

	13/14/75
	FINANCIAL MATTERS:

1. The Clerk reported that the External Auditor had approved the Annual Return, without qualification.   There was a minor comment, which did not affect his opinion and this was noted by the Council.  The Return has been displayed on the PC notice boards and on the PC website.
R Evans proposed that all matters under agenda item 14 be noted and approved by the Council.  This was seconded by J Fox and resolved unanimously.  Thus it was resolved to
· note the bank reconciliation; 
· to approve the National Pay Award; 
· to note the Cherry Stones royalty of £82.00; 
· to approve the requested grant amounting to £31.08, for location signs for Rea Valley Community First Responders, (Power LGA 1972, S137.1); 
· to approve the cheques listed under agenda item 14 vii.  The Council authorised the Chairman to sign the amendments to the Standing Order bank mandates to adjust the regular salary and pension contribution payments detailed in confidential report 14iii.
2. It was noted that no further information had been received from Hanwood Village Hall Committee with regard to the request for a maintenance grant.

	RE/JF

	13/14/76
	TRAINING:

1. Insurance Training - The Clerk reported on the useful advice received and undertook to carry out a review of the asset register and risk assessments.  She requested that a second person check the risk assessments to ensure they are adequate.

2. Budgets & Precept Setting – The Clerk reported that Ford PC had agreed to fund the cost of this training on 24th October and requested that the hours be booked to GHPC.  This was agreed.

3. Code of Conduct Training – 21st October 2013, Shirehall – It was resolved that KB attend this free training session.

4. SLCC Training Day ‘Doing more with less’ The Council authorised the Clerk to attend the training event on 11th October 2013 at a cost of £20.00.


	Noted

Clerk to attend

KB to attend

Clerk to attend

	13/14/77
	CORRESPONDENCE:
All correspondence has been circulated electronically during the month.
	

	13/14/78
	CHEQUE SIGNING:

The Chairman and Cllr Evans signed all the cheques authorised under minute 13/14/75 and the cheque to SLCC for the training approved under 13/14/76.
	

	1314/79
	DATE OF NEXT MEETING:

The next meeting will be held on 22nd October 2013 at St Thomas’ Church Extension, from 7:30pm.  The press and public are welcome.
	

	
	There being no further business, the meeting closed at 9:41pm.
	


Signed (Chairman) ……………………………………… Dated 22nd\October 2013


